
REGULAR SESSION TUESDAY AUGUST 21, 2012 
The Board of Huron County Commissioners met this date in Regular Session.  Roll being called found the 
following members present: Gary W. Bauer, Joe Hintz, Larry J. Silcox.    
 
Pursuant to Ohio Revised Code Section 305.14 the Record of the Proceedings of the August 14, 2012 
meeting(s) were presented to the Board. Larry J. Silcox made the motion to waive the reading of the 
minutes of the August 14, 2012 meeting(s) and approve as presented. Joe Hintz seconded the motion. 
Voting was as follows: 
 
       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 
       Aye – Joe Hintz 
       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 
 
12-226 
 

IN THE MATTER OF CERTIFYING CLAIMS SCHEDULES TO THE HURON COUNTY 
AUDITOR FOR PAYMENT: 
 
Joe Hintz moved the adoption of the following resolution: 
 

WHEREAS, as per Ohio Revised Code 305.10, a resolution must be made by the Board of Huron County 
Commissioners to accompany the Claims Schedule to the Huron County Auditor’s Office for payment;  
 now therefore 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Huron County Commissioners does hereby approve Claim 
Schedule C 12-32 authorize the Huron County Auditor to make the necessary warrants; and further  

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the foregoing resolution was adopted and all actions and deliberations of the 
Board of Commissioners of the County of Huron, Ohio relating thereto were conducted in meetings open 
to the public, in compliance with all applicable legal requirements, including Section 121.22 of the Ohio 
Revised Code. 
 
Larry J. Silcox seconded the motion.  The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 
 
       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 
       Aye – Joe Hintz 
       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 
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12-227 

 
IN THE MATTER OF APPROVING REQUESTS FOR EXPENDITURE OF OVER $500.00 
SUBMITTED TO THE BOARD AUGUST 21, 2012 
 
Larry J. Silcox moved the adoption of the following resolution as amended: 
 

WHEREAS, requests for expenditures of over $500.00 have been submitted for approval by the Board of 
Huron County Commissioners as follows: 
 

Huron County Buildings & Grounds                                                                                                           
             SA Comunale Co. rebuild of the 4” AMES 3000SS backflow  
                                                     preventer that failed the annual test @DJFS     $  1,044.00 
 

Fund #320                                   
Campbell Equipment Co.            Boiler & indirect tank for Admin. Bldg.         $16,518.28     now therefore 
 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Huron County Commissioners hereby approves of the requests for 
expenditure of over $500.00 as listed above; and further 
 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the foregoing resolution was adopted and all actions and deliberations of the 
Board of Commissioners of the County of Huron, Ohio relating thereto were conducted in meetings open 
to the public, in compliance with all applicable legal requirements, including Section 121.22 of the Ohio 
Revised Code. 

      
Joe Hintz seconded the motion.  
 
Discussion: Larry Silcox asked what fund the $16,518.28 for the boiler will be paid from.  Gary Bauer 
stated that it is going to be paid from the #320 fund.  Mr. Silcox asked if that specific portion of the work 
been approved by the auditor.  Mr. Bauer stated yes that the auditor had stated that he had signed off on 
everything.  Mr. Silcox asked if we had a letter signing off on everything.  Cheryl Nolan stated that by 
signing the certificate of fiscal officer for the $25,000.00 to be paid to the Historical Design Group  from 
fund #320 stated that the funds in the #320 fund are available for use.  Mr. Silcox stated that before he will 
approve this project or any other project from the $520,000 he will need to see in hand something in 
writing from the auditor that says that this money is approved.  After further discussion Ms. Nolan stated 
that we have a certificate of fiscal officer stating that the funds in #320 from the recovery zone bonds are 
available for use, and he doesn’t have to state each individual project by releasing the funds for Historical 
Design Group in  the amount of $25,000.00 he is releasing the funds for use.  Mr. Silcox stated that the 
certificate that we have only releases the funds for the old jail project architect.   
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Gary W. Bauer moved to amend the 12-237 to pay Campbell Equipment Co., boiler & indirect tank for 
Huron County Administration Building in the amount of $16,518.28 to be paid from Buildings & 
Grounds fund not the #320 fund.  Joe Hintz seconded the motion. The roll being called upon its 
adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 
 
       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 
       Aye – Joe Hintz 
       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 
 
The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted on Resolution 12-227 as amended by motion 
and second to pay for the boiler and tank for the administration building from the buildings and 
grounds funds as stated in motion above. 
 

       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 
       Aye – Joe Hintz 
       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 
 

At 9-30 a.m. Public Comment 
No public comment. 
 

SIGNINGS 
 

WHEREAS, child support is an essential element in providing family stability, helping children 

grow up safe and healthy, and keeping children and families out of poverty;                    and  

 

WHEREAS, an effective child support program involves working partnerships between county, 

state and federal agencies, parents, legislators, judges, advocacy groups, employers, law 

enforcement agencies prosecutors and many others;                                                   and 

 

WHEREAS, throughout these partnerships Huron County collected $11,900,000 in child support 

payments in 2011;                                                                                                                   and 

 

WHEREAS in 2011, Huron County provided child support services for 6,337 cases on behalf of 

deserving children;                                                                                                                      and 

 

WHEREAS, in order for the Child Support program to continue to build upon its current success 

to secure the financial welfare and families of Huron County;           

 

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, We, the Huron County Commissioners, do hereby 

designate:    

                                                CHILD SUPPORT 

AWARENESS MONTH 

AUGUST 2012 

 

Throughout Huron County and encourage all Huron County residents to promote 

partnerships that ensure that the children of Huron County receive the financial support 

they deserve.  

IN WITNESS WHEREOF 

We have hereunto subscribed our names this 28th of August in the year of Lord, Two Thousand 

Twelve. 

 

HURON COUNTY COMMISSIONERS 

Gary W. Bauer, Joe Hintz, Larry J. Silcox 
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IN THE MATTER OF TRAVEL  
 
Joe Hintz moved to approve the following travel requests this day.  Larry J. Silcox seconded the motion. 
The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 
 

Aye – Gary W. Bauer 
       Aye – Joe Hintz 
       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 
 
Sue Bommer, Human Resources, Loss Prevention Coordinator, on September 20 -21, 2012, to New York 
City, for recertification of Sr. Professional in Human Resources.  Flying and paying this expense herself.  
 
Jason Roblin, EMA Director, on September 12 -13, 2012, to Columbus, Ohio, for EMA fall conference. 
 
Gary W. Bauer, Larry J. Silcox, Commissioners, Sue Bommer, HR/LP/ on August 24, 2012, to Columbus, 
Ohio, for CORSA annual meeting. 
 

IN THE MATTER OF REQUEST FOR LEAVE 
Vickie Ziemba/Commissioners/vacation/8:00 a.m. August 24, 2012 – 4:30 p.m. August 28, 
2012/vacation/8:00 a.m. September 24, 2012 – 4:30 p.m. September 28, 2012. 

Stephen Minor/Buildings & Grounds/vacation/11:00 a.m. – 2:00 p.m. August 28, 2012; 8 hours August 
29, 2012 and August 30, 2012. 

Jeff Deeble/Buildings & Grounds/sick/6:00 a.m. – 4:30 p.m. August 15, 2012. 

Maria Lyons/Buildings & Grounds/vacation/5:30 a.m. November 21, 2012 – 2:00 p.m. November 30, 
2012. 

Peter Welch/SWMD/sick/12:00 noon -3:30 p.m. August 21, 2012/7:00 a.m. – 3:30 p.m. August 22, 2012.  

Jason Roblin/EMA/sick/8:00 a.m. – 4:30 p.m. August 16, 2012. 

Christina Norton/EMA/sick/2:30 p.m. – 4:30 p.m. August 17, 2012/vacation/8:00 a.m.- 4:30 p.m.  
August 27, 2012/sick/8:00 a.m. -4;30 p.m. September 26, 2012/8:00 a.m. – 4:30 p.m. October 22, 2012. 

 
OTHER BUSINESS 
Gary Bauer stated that he has a CCAO agricultural committee meeting on September 14, 2012,   Larry 
Silcox stated that he will be attending the CCAO justice and public safety committee meeting on the third 
Thursday of the month, September 20, 2012.   

 
Mr. Bauer reported on a variety of items at the Gerken Center one being a water fountain that has had its 
integrity disrupted by an outside force.  The board agreed that if it is being damaged it is their 
responsibility to replace if it is old it is the county’s responsibility.  Mr. Bauer spoke in regards to the 
sidewalk and the ducts.  The ducts have been inspected by Tim Bettac the HAVC employee and they are 
ok and they are working on the sidewalks.  Also discussed the CORSA annual meeting which is to receive 
a plaque for the 25 year anniversary of CORSA and Huron County is a founding member.  Reserve county 
car for Friday August 24, 2012 and let Ginny Shimplin know that the board will attend. 
 
Mr. Bauer also discussed a letter received from Bonnie Beck, the Village of Monroeville, in regards to 
parcels as per the letter below: 
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Other invitations were discussed as to which they will attend.  Gary Bauer referred to an email received 
from Adrianne Parr, Ohio Pork Industry to speak in regards to the change of the pork industry over the last 
30 years impacting your community and what it means to future economic growth and jobs.  Mr. Bauer 
stated that he would suggest that she be scheduled on the commissioners’ agenda and the board agreed. 

 
At 10:00 a.m. Lon Burton, Mechanic came before the board to present his quarterly report.  Discussion 
was had in regards to the sheriff’s cruisers.  Mr. Burton reported that all is going well all cruisers on the 
road and working well.  Everything is good with DJFS and Senior Enrichment as well.  Mr. Burton stated 
that we are going to have to buy oil soon and one department is going to need a lot of tires.  Tires are about 
$100.00 each and this is state bid pricing.  Need to get rid of the old tires outside which he has close to 80 
of these tires.  Mr. Bauer stated that he should speak with Pam Hansberger, Recycling Coordinator.  
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At 10:09 a.m.  Larry J. Silcox moved to enter Executive Session ORC 121.22 (G) (1) to consider the 

appointment, employment, dismissal, discipline, promotion, demotion, or compensation of a public 
employee or official, or the investigation of charges or complaints against a public employee, official, 

licensee, or regulated individual. Joe Hintz seconded the motion.  The roll being called upon its adoption, 
the vote resulted as follows:        

Aye – Gary W. Bauer 
       Aye – Joe Hintz 
       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 
 

At 10:29 a.m.  Joe Hintz moved to end Executive Session ORC 121.22 (G) (1).  Larry J. Silcox seconded 
the motion.  The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 

      
 Aye – Gary W. Bauer 

       Aye – Joe Hintz 
       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 
 
* No action taken. 
 

At 10:30 a.m. Greg Small, Erie Basin, came before the board to present his annual report.  Mr. Small 
thanked the board for their support and presented a written report.  Mr. Small stated that their RLF fund is 
notable. 
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Mr. Bauer asked Mr. Small to explain a little about the RLF projects.  Mr. Small discussed the camp 
grounds on South County Road 278 out of Clyde.  They are doing well but had some delays, will create 
around 13 jobs.   
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At 10:43 a.m. Martha Huffman, AFLAC agent came before the board in regards to Brokers National 
voluntary benefits that are being acquired by another company Ameritas.  To make that transition over to 
Ameritec they are requesting a month of premiums up front and they do have some options already with 
the county benefit package that supports that and they could go with the AFLAC dental and vision.  Even 
though they would lose out on the Brokers National dental and vision that is currently being offered but is 
going to resolve unless you go with that Amertitas company.  Ms. Huffman stated that it is her 
recommendation that the employees that currently have Brokers National would then be offered the 
AFLAC dental and vision if they choose to go that route otherwise the next time to make that decision 
would be open enrollment.  So there is an option for them.  Ms. Huffman stated that her plan is to send out 
a letter and work with Sue Bommer on this letter that states what has happened, where we are at and here 
are your choices.  At this time then they could contact Ms. Huffman and she could explain their choices 
and the benefits that are currently offered.  Mr. Bauer asked Ms. Bommer what her thoughts would be.  
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Ms. Bommer asked if the benefits are the same.  Ms. Huffman stated that they are not exactly the same but 
that they are very comparable.  Ms. Bommer asked about the employees that have children in orthodontia  
right now.  Ms. Huffman stated that she would have to look into that situation.  Ms. Bommer asked if there 
is a waiting period for dental and Ms. Huffman stated yes there is with AFLAC and further stated that the 
folks that have Brokers it will not continue on in an individual basis as it is a group product and doesn’t 
convert to individual.  Ms. Bommer stated that this piece could be a bad hit for some employees.  There is 
one employee that has some children with orthodontia work being done.  Mr. Silcox stated that he would 
like to see a letter sent to the employees to see what they want to do as to be absorbed by the new. After 
further discussion Mr. Silcox stated that you can always ask the group if they want to pay a month up front 
to keep what you have now or do you want to go the AFLAC and if one person wants to switch to AFLAC 
then it is null and void but is everyone says that yes they want to pay up front then we switch over.  Mr. 
Silcox stated that he would like to give the employees the option as to what they want to do.  Ms. Huffman 
stated that they can certainly do that and they will send out a letter explaining the options.   

 
At 10:57 a.m. Sue Bommer, HR/LP stated that we received the conciliation report and it came back at .05 
percent which amounts to a little over $6,000.00.  Ms. Bommer discussed a few other items of business as 
well with detailed the charge backs for Workers’ Compensation.  Ms. Bommer is putting together a power 
point presentation for the board and will be scheduled on the agenda. Mr. Bauer asked about the RFPs for 
health insurance and stated that it is time to get it started.  Ms. Bommer is to check with Doug Brown, 
Willis to initiate this process.   
 

Other Business cont. 
Joe Hintz stated that the tree on Shady Lane at Senior Enrichment has not been taken down yet and he is 
going to check this out with the Highway Department.   

 
Mr. Silcox stated that he had been asked to send a letter from the friends of the NASA Plum Brook station 
as there is an effort by the Secretary of Defense has requested $50 million to construct a new hyper sonic 
tunnel at a contractor facility in New York.  There is already one at Plum Brook that they were going to 
decommission and the cost to get it up to where it needed to be was $8 million rather than $50 million.  
Mr. Silcox stated that he has signed a letter to several people.  Mr. Silcox stated that we are going to get a 
request once they figure out how much more the Election Board is going to need. 
   
Mr. Silcox asked out flu shots again this year for employees.  Mr. Bauer stated that he is always in favor of 
that.  Mr. Silcox also referred the emails forwarded to the board by Cheryl Nolan in regards to the casino 
funds and what other counties are doing with such funds.  Mr. Silcox stated that after reviewing these 
emails that he would recommend to just hang on and see where it all sorts out.  Mr. Bauer will discussion 
the agreement with the city of Norwalk in regards to the trees on their property at the airport with Russ 
Leffler.     
 

At 11:11 a.m.  Larry J. Silcox moved to adjourn.  Joe Hintz seconded the motion.  The meeting stood 
adjourned.  

 
IN THE MATTER OF OPEN SESSION 
 
The Huron County Commissioners hereby attest that all actions and deliberations of the Board legally 
required to be public were conducted in an open session on this date and that the foregoing minutes 
represent the official action of the Board. 
 

IN THE MATTER OF CERTIFICATION 
 
The Clerk to the Board does hereby attest that the foregoing is a true and correct record of all actions taken 
by the Board of Huron County Commissioners on August 21, 2012.                
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IN THE MATTER OF ADJOURNING 
 
The meeting was called to order at 9:00 a.m.  With no further business to come before the Board, the 
meeting was adjourned at 11:11 a.m.    
 
 

Signature on File 
 


